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Synopsis ....................................

This reviews the efforts of the Centers for Disease
Control and Prevention to integrate effective health

communication into its programs that are designed to
change behaviors.

Although the 10-step framework for developing and
implementing the Centers' health communication
programs is both practical and comprehensive, it is
suggested that a reversal of steps 2 and 3 is a more
logical sequence, is more consistent with the litera-
ture and, more importantly, could avoid misapplica-
tions of the framework by less experienced
practitioners.

Comment is also made on the dynamic nature of
health communication planning and development, a
point not made explicit in the Centers' framework.

A 1993 article in Public Health Reports by Dr.
William L. Roper, then Director of the Centers for
Disease Control and Prevention (CDC), outlined
strategies and goals for the integration of effective
health communication into CDC's prevention pro-
grams that are designed to change behavior (1). The
operating framework for health communication is a
10-step model for the development, pre-testing,
refinement, delivery, and evaluation of health mes-
sages for targeted audiences (see chart) (1).
The CDC model is similar to those used by health

educators (2-6) and by commercial marketers for
advertising campaigns (7,8). The CDC framework,
however, differs in one important respect from many
models in that steps 2 and 3 appear to be reversed.
Whereas other models select and describe target
audiences prior to setting communication objectives,
in the CDC framework it appears that the communi-
cation objectives are set before the target audiences
are identified, profiled, and selected. This appears
inconsistent with the American Public Health Asso-
ciation's criteria for the development of health
education programs (9), which assume that target
groups are defined first and that the needs, prefer-
ences, beliefs, and attitudes of the target groups are
taken into account in designing and implementing
interventions.

In this paper, it is argued that CDC alter the
sequencing of these two steps for three major
reasons-(a) the overall program's behavior change
objectives must be explicitly stated prior to the
setting of communication objectives so as to guide

the communication strategy development, (b) a
consumer orientation demands that the target au-
dience's current beliefs, attitudes, and behavior be
understood prior to setting communication objectives,
and (c) communication objectives must be consistent
with the channels available to reach the selected
target audiences, which requires prior knowledge of
the target audience's information and entertainment
habits (media exposure, for example).

Linking Goals and Objectives

The early stages of any communication planning
model should explicitly link the overall program's
broad goals, specific outcome objectives, and individ-
ual behavior change objectives to the communication
component of the program. Stating the behavior
change objectives provides a clear focus for the
literature review and formative research phases that
lead to the development of communication objectives.

Although the CDC framework begins with a review
of background information that includes a review of
"any goals and objectives drafted for the overall
prevention program" (1), the links with the overall
program's objectives and the specific role and extent
of the communication component of the program
appear ill-defined.

Furthermore, there is no specific linking of the
communication objectives with the overall behavior
change objectives. This is somewhat surprising given
CDC's clear expectation of "influencing individual
behavior to reduce risks to health" (1), and the
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CDC framework for health communication

F~~~~~~~1 Revi
i10.ea nfor ation comm eunicat onr ,.'' '' **~~~~~~~objectives

^/9-Asses- ^>otcome2ntw tion
%

nlz
effectgs a' andpetest

18. Implement Poe Rsarch ,4- Identify
Vcomrnunica roesaubn n message conceptsi

7. Develop 5. Select
promotion 6. Create communications
plan messages channels

and materials
and pretest

emphasis on behavior analysis and objective-setng
in health intervention frameworks such as PRECEDE
(10,11).

Consider a comprehensive anti-smoking program.

The program's overall goals might be better health,
increased wellness, lower health care costs, and
reduced morbidity and mortality, Specific objectives
might include the reduction of smoking prevalence in
the population from 28 percent to 20 percent in 5
years. These statements of what we want to achieve
lead logically to the questions: "Who do we need to
reach?" and "what do we want them to do?" (2,12).

Reducing the prevalence of smoking can be
achieved by preventing the adoption of smoking or

by persuading current smokers to quit (or both). A
focus on prevention will target non-smokers, and
particularly young children; a focus on cessation will
target primarily adult smokers. Within each of these
two broad segments are a number of different subsets
defined by sociodemographics, lifestyles, beliefs,
attitudes, and behaviors with respect to smoking, and
by other risk factor indices (for example, degree of
children's exposure to adult role models who smoke,
degree of addiction of adult smokers, and so forth). It
is clear that the communication objectives and
communication strategy could vary markedly for
these different audiences.

Similarly, the communication objectives clearly
will vary by the type of behavior that is being
targeted. For example, in Prochaska's change-stage
model (13), smokers in the contemplation stage might
be targeted actually to quit smoking, whereas
smokers in the pre-contemplation stage might be
targeted to undertake some intermediate behavior
such as calling a telephone number for more

information.
Delineating precisely what behaviors are required

of a segment of the target audience to meet the

program's specific objectives provides a clear direc-
tion for formative research (and the eventual com-
munication objectives) by asking the questions,
"What are the target audiences' current knowledge,
beliefs, and attitudes that underlie their current
behavior?" and "What knowledge, beliefs or atti-
tudes do we need to create, maintain, or negate to get
the target audience to behave in the way we want
them to?" (2,12). Answers to these questions provide
the basis of the communication strategy.

Knowledge, Beliefs, and Attitudes

CDC's framework defines communication objec-
tives as promoting "changes in awareness, knowl-
edge, attitudes, beliefs, and, if appropriate, changes in
certain behaviors" (1). This definition itself needs
modifying. Communication objectives include be-
havioral intentions but, by definition, do not include
behavioral changes that are separate behavioral
objectives. Given CDC's definition, it is clear that
communication objectives can be set only after
current awareness, belief, and attitude levels are
measured in the selected target audiences. For
example, with respect to the adoption of exercise, in
some target groups, awareness of exercise as a health
issue may be high, but attitudes toward adoption of
exercise may be negative. In this case, the awareness
objective is simply to maintain awareness and the
emphasis will be on attitude change objectives. In
another target group, awareness and favorable atti-
tudes may both be high, but intention to try exercise
may be low. The emphasis for this group will be on
motivating trial (that is, increasing intentions to
exercise).
The prior identification, description, and selection

of target audiences before setting communication
objectives is even more clear when current behaviors
and attitudes form the primary bases of segmentation
(14,15). For example, target audiences may be
defined on the basis of their current behavior (regular
exercisers, occasional exercisers, nonexercisers) and
their current attitudes to exercise (positive, neutral,
negative) (12,16). In these cases, setting communica-
tion objectives before selecting target audiences is not
logical.

Channels of Communication

Step 2 in the CDC framework includes selecting
channels of communication before the target au-
diences are described (1). Again this is not logical. A
knowledge of the target audiences' information and
media habits is necessary to select appropriate
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channels for communication. More often than not this
leads to the exclusion of various channels as
inappropriate for reaching various target audiences.

Overall, then, it is argued that the CDC framework
as it appears could be misleading to those inex-
perienced in developing health communication, since
it implies that communication objectives are set
before the target audiences are defined and before the
actual behavior changes required by the target
audience(s) to meet the overall objectives are
explicitly described. Communication objectives
should only be set after these have been defined.

Planning and Development

Health communication planning is an iterative
process, especially within steps 4 to 6 of the CDC
framework. Although the steps in this and other
models are shown in sequence, some step decisions
are made simultaneously or recursively. For example,
in typical models, the target audience's information
and entertainment habits are measured and communi-
cation channels tentatively selected or excluded at
this stage before the messages are developed. If an
audience profile shows that they are infrequent TV
viewers or never read brochures, then these channels
are excluded from further consideration when de-
veloping potential messages.

Similarly, to achieve the desired communication
objectives, it might be that visual modeling of
behaviors is required. Maybe television is too
expensive, print is inadequate, and face-to-face group
meetings would be avoided by the target audience.
This may lead to development of alternative high
visual-imagery messages on radio or in popular
songs, or, if these are not viable, to revision of the
original communication objectives.
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